Faculty Senate

Friday, February 23, 2007
Battle Mountain – BM1; Elko –GTA 130; Ely –GBC 112;

Pahrump – PVC 124; Winnemucca –GBC 109

Members Present:   Baker, Stephen; Barton, Richard; Benson, Tracy; Bentley, Susanne; Bolinder, Dale; Broadway, Thomas; Bruno, Caroline; Chaffin, Amy, Cox, Jeff;  Daniels, Al; Dannehl, Karen; Delong, Trent;  Donnelli, Amber; Du, Xuming; Ellefsen, David;  Elithorp, James; Elliott, Betty; Estes, Heather; Fox, Patty; Friez, Dorinda; Goicoechea, Genie; Griffith, Dale; Hannu, Robert;  Heberer, Garry; Hennefer, Scott;  Hiles, Dwaine; Hofland, Bonnie;  Howell, Teresa;  Hyslop, Cindy; King, Jan;  Jameson, Michael;   Larson, Jay; Lewis, Lucina;  Licht, Jon; Macfarlan, Lynette; Martin, Karen; McCarty, Lora; Miller, Kara; Mitchel, Charlene;  Mowrey, Karen; Murphy, Bret; Nickel, Ed; Redfern, Joy;  Shaw, Joyce; Sibert, Sonja; Siler, Ralph; Smith, Laura; Sutherland, Yvonne; Tenney, Glen;  Thomson, Star;  Uhlenkott, Linda;  Wallace, Bea;  Wallace, Squy;  Walsh, Eric; Walsh, Laurie;  Warren, Pat
I. Call to Order: Action

The meeting was called to order at 2:05 p.m. by Chair Uhlenkott.  Five written proxies were recorded.
II. Approval of the Minutes: Action

The January 19, 2007 minutes were approved unanimously.
III. Senate Chair Report – Information Only
  
Chair Uhlenkott requested a change in the order of the committee reports, to which no objections were made. 


 President’s Council approved the documents that contained department chair responsibilities.  Dr. Killpatrick would like to give out a Distinguished Alumni Award at graduation this year and he wants to know if there are any nominations from faculty.  The meeting packet contains a nomination form. The alumni have to be GBC students that have graduated from college at least five years prior. Send your nomination in to Mardell by the second President’s Council meeting in March.

Graduation will be held in the Elko Convention Center on Saturday, May 19th at 10:00 a.m.  The reason for this is due to the expense of $4,000 to $5,000 for set up of bleachers and chairs if the event is held on campus.  The SGA has agreed to the use of a ticketing system to ensure that each graduate can have a few guaranteed seats.  Additional rooms will be available in the convention center for those guests without tickets to view the ceremony on a live feed.  Faculty, graduates and prominent guests will be seated in the theater.  It is possible that graduation will be held on campus in May 2008, after the committee conducts a review.
 
At the last Board of Regents meeting, there was a discussion regarding a petition that was signed by 9,000 students at CCSN asking that their institution change its name to the College of Southern Nevada because it made them feel like second-class citizens to come from a community college rather than a college.  The issue revolves around one four-year program, dental hygiene.  They said that it will be confusing to employers to get an application from a student with a bachelor’s degree from a community college.  The other community college faculty senate chairs really didn’t support this, but if this change goes through, WNCC will become Western Nevada College, but TMCC will remain the same, as they don’t want to change.  

In the Faculty Senate Chair Meeting there was an issue that did not go before the Board of Regents by the senate chair from CCSN.  The chair proposed to the other faculty senate chairs that we have some sort of rank in community colleges that would have associate community college professor and full community college professor titles that would in fact create pay scale issues by creating an additional column. This would not go before the legislature because they do not fund this, we fund that.  The last time this happened, VPAA Diekhans said it took two years to make the adjustments in everyone’s salary and created freezing some open positions during that period.  It is possible that this issue will come in the near future and Chair Uhlenkott wanted faculty to remember to question the funding source when it is reintroduced.  Other senate chairs did not support this idea.
IV. Committee Reports:
Budget &Facilities – Information only.  


The committee complimented everyone on the collection and submission of paperwork which enabled them to complete the allocation in a timely matter.  The allocations are listed on the spreadsheet in the meeting packet.   Request were realistic and intone with what needs had to be addressed.  $325,000 was available and $328,000 was allocated as there is a bulk discount for the purchase of computers.  Requests amounted to $586, 980 this year.  The committee believes that the same amount of funding will be available next year.  Departments can start spending their equipment money immediately.  Purchasing requisitions and paperwork must go through Dorinda Friez (x2227) and be completed by March 31.
Academic Standards – Information/Action


A petition to approve a student’s request for non-traditional credit was brought before the committee.  The student had already received an Associate’s degree from a not completely accredited business college.  Petition was granted with the recommendation that in the future, any student requesting non-traditional credit from a non-accredited institution must supply full course descriptions from their program of study.  The committee believes that by requesting this information they can determine if the courses are inline with the programs at our institution.



The Academics Standards Committee voted to approve a petition put forth by the program supervisors of GBC’s bachelor degree programs to accept non-traditional credits at the bachelor degree level.  The petition recommends that matriculating bachelor degree candidates may upon the advice of their academic program advisor submit a portfolio documenting their non-traditional credit toward the completion of their degree program.  They may request specific course credits, or a block of credits to be applied to general electives, if available in their program.


The committee began a discussion on the issue of plagiarism and it was decided that a standardized protocol for the faculty to use when and if they face this issue.  Because the issue is so broad, the committee will further investigate it and develop the protocol in future meetings.

With the advent of the internet and the ability for students to access essays on most any subject matter, the problem is a serious one for all departments.


Chair Uhlenkott requested a motion to approve the student’s request for non-traditional credit.  The motion was made and seconded and approved with one opposing vote.



There was a discussion regarding the published form instructing students of the seven ways in which they can apply for non-traditional credits.  One of those is education at a non-accredited institution.  Having students submit full a course description is unnecessary as this is not a requirement if you are accepting non-traditional credit for military training. It was felt that this is a discriminatory recommendation from the committee.  All seven recommendations on the list should be treated the same.  What justifies work experience? There must be a formal process for documentation to distribute to the student to advise what the committee would want for consideration of granting the non-traditional credit.


It is not a transcribing of credits from a non-accredited institution to an accredited one, but recognizing that the student has the opportunity to be awarded up to fifteen non-traditional credits. It only applies to AAS and AGS degrees at this point.



  The program supervisors want a sense of the senate regarding the petition to bring before the Board of Regents.  The signed petition by the bachelor degree program supervisors recommends that matriculating bachelor degree candidates may upon the advice of their academic program advisor submit a portfolio documenting their non-credit training toward the completion of their degree program.  They may request specific course credits, or a block of credits to be applied to general electives, if available in their program.  The student is responsible to supply sufficient documentation which supports the request; this action must have the full support of the program supervisor, who upon review will in turn submit the request to the Four-Year Program Committee for approval.  All credits approved under this provision will have the suffix “B” added to the course number, indicating that these credits are non-transferable and will be used only to satisfy GBC program requirements.  If the request is approved, the students will be billed at one-half the standard fee charged for other upper division credits during the semester when the request is approved.  This was signed by all the bachelor degree program supervisors.


Currently, there are two issues: one is that there is no formal approval process to allow students to apply for the credit for bachelor degrees; secondly, the fifteen credits that were approved by the senate for the associate degree paid nothing to acquire those credits.   Some institutions approve up to 32 credits in a bachelor’s program and they also billed the student for that, which is only fair.  A person may challenge a course with the CLEP test for $50 a credit, or challenge the final test of the course with a $25 fee to the department.  


The agenda for this Board of Regent’s meeting in March has already been established.  The next meeting is scheduled for June, which will be too late for the catalog. 



 The education program student cannot substitute teach or engage in an activity for which they are paid and apply that time as a substitute for their education/course work.  The petition addresses this and other situation as the student has to go to the course supervisor first.
It was recommended that everything goes through the four-year committee after it went to a program supervisor and then to the Academic Standards Committee.  Licensure issues in education also pose problems for awarding credits.  There are similar situations with the surveying program.


There was further discussion on how this would impact the controller’s office and SIS, which have to be studied.  It was agreed that any issue with the non-traditional credit should be dealt with on a case-by-case basis.    Accepting experiential credit will add to the ability to recruit students. Many institutions nationwide accept up to 25% of a bachelor’s degree though non-traditional awards.  If fifteen credits can be used for an associate’s degree already, GBC is looking for a block of six credits for classes for upper division classes.  


A motion was made to have the “sense of the senate” to accept the six credit block of non-traditional credit towards a bachelor’s degree.  The motion passed without opposition.
Adjunct Faculty – Written Report
Assessment Committee – No report
Bylaws—Information


Chair Uhlenkott had requested the committee to create a grievance procedure policy that would occur if faculty received an evaluation or some other action by the administration that causes an adverse impact on employment conditions of faculty members relating to promotion, appointment with tenure, other conditions of contractual status, or relating to alleged violations of the Nevada System of Education Code or institutional bylaws.  The committee decided that the peer evaluation process that is already in place can be used as the procedure.  The draft of the document was presented.  It will be voted on next month.  If approved it will be in the Faculty Senate Bylaws and be placed in the GBC College Bylaws.  If there are any suggestions about changing the length of time for written rejoinder/requests for peer reviews, it can be discussed at the next meeting before the vote on the document.


The book policy was returned by the committee to VPAA McFarlane for review.
Compensation and Benefits – No report
Curriculum and Articulation – Information/Action




AGR416 is to become an Agriculture Internship for one to six credits; MATH 314 – History of Math was also approved for 3 credits.  Some items will be put into the catalog provisionally only, but the syllabi will have to be reviewed.  IT220B- Alignment Principles (4 credits), RAD 238B – Radiation Safety and Protection (2 credits), RAD 242B- Radiography Quality Management (1 credit) were approved by the committee.


It was the recommendation of the committee to distinguish the courses that would be considered fine arts or humanities in particular for the students in  the BIAPS – AHA program Courses in several departments are designated with either an (H) or (F) in this section for identification purposes. This distinction may be necessary in choosing courses to meet specific requirements in certain programs of study.


The committee recommended that departments submit a statement to the effect when they are discontinuing a course or a program to for review and notification by the committee in their next senate report.



The three items were presented for approval by the senate.  All were approved unanimously.
Department Chairs – Information Only


The committee notified the senate of the name change from Health Sciences Department to Health Sciences and Human Services Department as they are expanding their scope of offerings.
 
    Distance Education – No Report
    Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – Information


After announcing proposed completion dates for the student evaluations for adjunct faculty – April 20th, interactive video classes – April 27th, and online classes and regular classes – May 11th, there was much discussion of moving all evaluations to the end of the semester.  Expediency vs. the goal of the evaluation was discussed. Different strategies for accomplishing the evaluation process were discussed.  It was recommended that Institutional Research review the request from faculty to move the evaluations to the end of the semester.  This item cannot be voted on today.  It can be presented before the senate in March.
    

Lynette Macfarlan and VPAA McFarlane will be attending an evaluation conference in Jacksonville, Florida in March.  The purpose of attending the conference is to learn new ideas and innovative strategies on student, faculty, and administrative evaluations.  



VPAA McFarlane wants to add percentage points to the student evaluations.  It was suggested that that sample evaluations be compared to the ranges established by the VPAA.  The committee disagrees with the points system which was not in favor of the faculty.  VPAA will come next month and address the senate on this issue.



The NFA says that faculty should be evaluated by faculty not administrators.  The Board of Regents demands an evaluation but they do not specify if it has to be an administrator. 


The discussion of student evaluation and their value to faculty and the administration was revisited.  

    I.C. E. – Written Report



The committee reminded the senate that the Utah Repertory Dance Theater would be performing in the GBC Theater on Tuesday, February 27th at 7 p.m.  Simon Winchester will conduct a lecture and book signing in the GBC Theater on Thursday, March 8 at 7 p.m.
   
    Library – No Report
  
    Personnel – Information Only


The art instructor interview set up.   The committee encourages as many of the faculty and staff as possible to attend teaching demonstrations as they are informative and the comments are reviewed. The search committee for the Biology vacancy is reviewing candidates.  Norm Cavanaugh was hired for the Fitness Center.  The instructional design job description is being rewritten.  Library interviews are being conducted.  Secondary Education and the opening for the Pahrump director are scheduled.  There are three candidates for the VPAS position.  


An emeritus procedure has been presented to Dr. Killpatrick for review.


The sabbatical procedure is also under review.

           Student Relations – No Report
V. Four Year Committee Reports:

Bachelor of Applied Science – Written Report

Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – Written

Bachelor of Social Work – No Report

Elementary and Secondary Education – Information Only


The committee is submitting paperwork to the state to add early childhood endorsements for kindergarten as well as an Associate of Arts in Early Childhood Education.
VI. Career and Technical Training –  Report


Last week was CTE week and Anna Parker visited Elko, Spring Creek and Battle Mountain High Schools to speak to juniors and seniors about our technical programs.



Three Hundred people completed the RPL (Recognition of Prior Learning test.) Training will commence on Monday.  The first class is called Mobile Maintenance, and in a month or so the Process Plant, followed by Electrical Instrumentation and Welding


The armory building is now available which contains a shop facility and two classrooms. 



There will be an informative meeting next Friday, March 2 at 1:00 p.m. regarding the Newmont Training Initiative program. Above ground and underground mine support companies have been invited to review the program.  This could expand the program once Newmont has released the program to GBC.



  One more test has been added to the RPL called the “Can Test.” The purpose of the test is to predict how well you can be as a mechanic.  It is a fun test and is open to anyone on the campus that is interested.



The department is reviewing a reading requirement for the technical students.  It may be better to incorporate reading options within many of the existing courses to eliminate adding more credits to the secure the degree.
VII. Health Sciences and Human Services – Written Report


Currently, the students are seeing fifty-two patients.
VIII. Unfinished Business – None

IX. New Business – Information


Peer review will be on the agenda in March
X. Information Items


The Foundation wanted to thank all those who donated to the Children’s Basket or 

purchased a ticket for the Dinner-Dance.


The Library provided hospitality for this month’s meeting.


Patty Fox congratulated Cynthia Delaney for arranging an art show at GBC as the curator through the Nevada Arts Council and invited everyone to review the exhibit of artwork that is not normally seen in this area.  


The Science Department will host the March meeting.
XI. Adjournment



The meeting was adjourned at 3:24 p.m.
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